HATHERSAGE PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held in the Memorial Hall
at 7.30 p.m. on Tuesday 4th April 2017.
	Councillors Present:
	Bill Gordon; Bridget Hanley; David Jackson; Kat Love; Jane Marsden; Rosie Olle; Heather Rodgers; Stuart Turner (part) and Pauline Whitney.

	Also In attendance:
	Chris Cave (RFO); Allyson Jones (Clerk); Steve Wyatt (Asst. Clerk); District Councillor Jean Monks.


	230/16
	
	Apologies for absence were received from Cllrs. Bill Hanley; Peter Mander; James Shuttleworth; Jennifer Wedgwood; County Councillor Judith Twigg, and PCSO Anthony Boswell.

	231/16
	
	In the absence of the Chair Peter Mander, The Vice Chair Jane Marsden Chaired the meeting. Also, in the absence of Cllr Mander, Cllr Rogers was check signatory.

	232/16
	
	There was no variation in the order of business. 

	233/16
	
	No interests were declared 

	234/16
	a)
	There were no members of the public present.

	234/16
	b)
	There was no report from County Councillor Judith Twigg (purdah elections 4th May). 

	234/16
	c)
	District Councillor Jean Monks reported –
i) The local projects fund is now open. Applications to be made on-line.
ii) The outsourcing of running the Leisure Centres. DDDC is conducting consultations on the tendering specifications. Councillors are encouraged to partake.

iii) The review of car parking is understood to be a review of charges only. There will still be free parking available for residents. Blue badge holders will no longer be exempt from parking fees, although they will be allowed an extra hour.

iv) County Council elections will be held on 4th May.

v) DDDC will be charging for replacing damaged grey bins and residents will now be required to provide their own black sacks. Councillors felt this was discriminatory as it was DDDC who dictated which properties needed to use black sacks.

vi) The bus service review will now be after the 4th May elections.

	234/16
	d)
	There was no police report, but PCSO Anthony Boswell had asked about progress on the CCTV License paperwork. The Clerk gave an update that the form required a lot of information which wasn’t immediately available and it was taking some time to work through.

	235/16
	
	Minutes of the HPC meeting of 7th March 2017 had been circulated and were received and approved and signed by the meeting Chair.

	236/16
	
	Finance

	236/16
	.1
	The RFO had circulated the Financial Reports which were received. A copy of the report is included with the minutes on file. DDDC has released the £101k reserved for solarium development costs. There is £25k in hand for 2017/18.

	236/16
	.2
	Accounts for payment, previously circulated, totalling £97,405.12 inclusive of VAT of £14,159.69 which had been scrutinised by Councillors Rogers and Love, were approved.
This includes £28, 949.44 inclusive of VAT of £4,824.90 balance of payment to Polysolar for the solar panels, which was authorised for payment subject to Cllr Jackson’s satisfaction at the March meeting minute no. 216/16.2. The electrician will connect the solar panels w/c 10th April.  A payment to Garton’s of £8,802 including VAT of £1,467 for painting (which Hursts had declined to do as part of the overall contract) was approved subject to Simon Gedye’s confirmation that the figure was appropriate to the amount and timescale of the work.

	236/16
	.3
	Councillors Turner and Rogers were authorised to scrutinise payments and sign cheques on 2nd May 2017. Early start time of 6.15 pm to allow for the Annual Parish Meeting starting at 7.00 pm. They were also authorised to approve and pay wages and any urgent items between this and the 2nd May meeting. The Clerk will send a reminder.
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	236/16
	.4
	The Finance Committee had met and proposed banking arrangements for the more secure spread of deposits according to the schedule included within the Financial Report filed with these minutes. These arrangements were approved subject to the RFO submitting a report to the May meeting showing the time frames within which the Finance Committee considered the funds would be needed. It was agreed that members of the Finance Committee would be signatories for the 4 new accounts. It was approved that the RFO will give 95 days’ notice to close the Natwest account.

	236/16
	.5
	The RFO had circulated a list of future projects for which sums are currently held in reserve, which included the new pool entrance with turnstile; pool circulation (to improve water quality/evenness of heating); Re-lining of the pool and re-surfacing of pool surround. The list and sums were approved for use as required in the audit process.   Further items will be considered at SPC. 

	236/16
	.6
	The payment to Western Power of £1,138.39 (incl. £227.68 VAT) for electricity disconnection to village centre site was ratified. 

	236/16
	.7
	The Risk Assessments had been circulated and reviewed by Councillors as fit for requirements.

	236/16
	.8
	The Insurance Cover was reviewed. It was agreed that a new valuation of the Solarium should be obtained when the work is completed to make sure adequate insurance is in place.

	
	
	(Business was suspended to deal with KGF agenda, then resumed.)

	
	
	The RFO left the meeting.

	237/16
	
	Swimming Pool Committee

	237/16
	.1
	The minutes of the Swimming Pool Committee meeting of 14th March 2017 had been circulated and were received. See SPC minutes for details. Cllr Jackson reported on key issues.

	237/16
	.2
	The work on the pool has gone very well. Hursts have been very good. The pool is expected to open this weekend for the Marie Curie Swimathon

	237/16
	.3
	It was agreed that it would be good to see how much electricity the solar panels are generating, so it was approved to purchase a dongle to give a Wi-Fi connection to a visible display panel to be situated at the pool office. 

	237/16
	.4
	The installation of the disabled lift would be after the pool opened, a few weeks into the season.

	237/16
	.5
	It was agreed that the solarium floor would not be renewed this season, but would be repainted. To try to fit it in now would risk rushing and spoiling the job. A new floor would be a project for the 2017/18 closed season.

	237/16
	.6
	The Pool Annual Report was circulated and well received.

	237/16
	.7 a)
	Councillor Jackson announced that he will Chair the Swimming Pool Committee meeting on 11th April but will be standing down as a Parish Councillor following that meeting. The Chair acknowledged that Councillor Jackson has given a phenomenal amount of time, energy and expertise to the work of the Council, and in particular in his role as Chair of the Swimming Pool Committee he has overseen the transformation of the pool to a far better position than at the start of his involvement. Dave has also been a major driving force behind the village centre development. He will be very much missed as a highly committed and very active member of the Council.
Cllr Jackson said he will still be involved with the village centre development as a non-Councillor member of the working group. He will also be happy to give the Council pro-bono advice on issues where he has professional expertise.

	
	b)
	The Clerk will post a notice of Casual Vacancy following the 11th April SPC meeting and ensure all legal requirements are followed. It was agreed that the Clerk will circulate the list of existing committee membership ahead of the May HPC meeting, so that Councillors can see where committees are low on numbers. It was noted that there will be skills gaps to consider for co-option.

	238/16
	
	Recreation Committee

	238/16
	.1
	The Recreation Committee had not met since 21st February.
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	238/16
	.2
	The paint to cover the skate park graffiti has been purchased. However, latest thinking is that the graffiti has faded, is no longer offensive, and by painting it out there is a risk of presenting a blank canvas to provoke further graffiti. It was decided to leave it over the summer, but keep the paint in the event of further graffiti needing to be covered urgently.

	239/16
	
	Planning Committee.  

	239/16
	.1
	The Planning Committee had met on 20th March and the minutes had been posted on the website. The minutes were received. Please see the minutes for full details.

	239/16
	.2
	The Committee had sent objections to the proposed telephone mast and had suggested alternative sites.

	239/16
	.3
	The change of use to Bank House as a restaurant was being reconsidered by PDNPA Planning Committee on 7th April. Cllr Rodgers will attend to present further objections from HPC. A statement was read out and approved by a majority of HPC for Cllr Rodgers to present. Cllr Turner disagreed. The statement is at Appendix 1.

	240/16
	
	Report of the Amenities Committee and Heart 4 Hathersage Working Group.

	240/16
	.1
	The contractors are now on site with a 20 weeks’ programme of work taking us to 24th July. 

	240/16
	.2
	The use of 4 of The Crofts parking spaces for a site compound was agreed by the housing association (now called Waterloo Housing) on payment amounting to £5 per household (34) in compensation for loss of amenity. A payment to Waterloo Housing of £170 was approved.

	241/16
	
	Transport Committee – nothing to report. 

	242/16
	
	Website Group – nothing to report. 

	243/16
	
	Burial Ground – nothing to report. 

	244/16
	
	Clerk’s report/correspondence. 

	244/16
	.1
	Hope Valley Community First Responder Scheme – request for a donation. Councillors felt they hadn’t had sufficient time to consider this request. It will be carried forward to the May agenda.

	244/16
	.2
	Derbyshire Children’s Holiday Centre – Request for a donation. Councillors wanted information about numbers of Hathersage residents who had benefitted from this charity in order to establish if it met the criteria of HPC policy to donate only to those charities who directly benefitted Hathersage residents. The Clerk will write to request details.

	244/16
	.3
	The Clerk had received a ‘Thank you’ email in receipt of HPC donation of £900 to BECT.

	245/16
	
	Village Matters

	245/16
	.1
	The Rural Crime Team Launch on Monday 13th March 2017 was noted.

	245/16
	.2
	Defibrillator – request for unmetered load certification. Councillors felt they had not had enough time to consider the financial commitment and potential risks of this to HPC. This will be c/f to the May agenda.

	245/16
	.3
	It was agreed to host a future Hope Valley meeting at Hathersage Memorial Hall. Cllrs Marsden and Gordon will be attending the next Hope Valley Meeting and will convey the invitation. Meetings are generally on Wednesday mornings. The Clerk was asked to arrange that the next Hope Valley meeting agenda will include the subject of the bus route timetable and fares into Sheffield. (Clerk’s note: Will be on next meeting agenda.)

	246/16
	
	Memorial Hall

	246/16
	.1
	The Clerk is to check if HPC is still included in the circulation of the Memorial Hall Management Committee Meeting Minutes.

	247/16
	
	It was noted that DALC Circulars up to 04/2017 had been received and all other relevant items had been circulated to Cllrs and other relevant persons. 

	248/16
	
	The next meeting will be at 7.30 pm on Tuesday 2nd May 2017 in the Main Hall. It will be preceded by the Annual Parish Meeting which starts at 7.00 pm. 

	249/16
	
	Items noted for the May HPC agenda – 
Committee Membership (Clerk to circulate a list of all current committee members ahead of the meeting.); New bin at the top of Dore Lane.

The Clerk will be away for the May meetings. The Assistant Clerk will Clerk both meetings.

	
	
	The meeting closed at 21.15 pm.
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Appendix 1.

I am here to represent Hathersage Parish Council which objects to this change of use application. 

There are three Grade II listed properties in the Hathersage Conservation Area immediately behind the bank building which have single-glazed windows. These cannot be changed as the buildings are listed. Refuse storage, collection and disposal will generate a considerable number of problems to the three properties.  

The proposed refuse storage bin area is intended to be within the curtilage of the building but in an open area. Noise and smells therefore would be a considerable problem, causing a serious loss of amenity to these residents, especially the disposal of bottles and food waste into the bins late in the evening when staff members are clearing up after customers have left the premises. This will prove even more of a problem of course in the warmer summer weather. Circulatory fans always cause noise and the alternative chimney style and position – particularly a metal chimney – would do nothing to enhance the Conservation Area. At present the small household refuse bins are kept outside the building and are not even in the small open area provided. 

The collection and disposal of rubbish would be via a small door at the rear that is too small for large trade waste bins, down a set of three steps and across the cobbled area immediately outside the listed cottages. You can imagine the noise this will make! 

There are permanent rights of way to each side of the building, one which is clearly marked with yellow lines and 'keep clear' signs, leading to 7 residential and business premises at the rear. These are used throughout the day and both need to be kept clear for emergency vehicle access at all times.  

This area is an historic site of a brass button-making factory, visited regularly by school parties and tourists. Parking problems - 50 covers and only 6 parking spaces for staff and customers - trade waste bins, delivery traffic, cooking smells, signage and external lighting will all have an unwelcome impact on the amenity of the local residents and the tranquillity and ambience of this part of the Hathersage Conservation Area.  

The Parish Council are keen to see the building being used but do not feel that this proposal is suitable for the village.  More appropriate and sensitive uses would be for offices which would have their own parking or a set of three apartments. These could have two parking spaces each. We are sure they would be sold almost straight away as there is a very well known shortage of suitable housing of this type in Hathersage village. 

We hope you will refuse this application for change of use. 

